



BACKGROUNDER

August 17, 2015

THE DEATH OF MULLAH OMAR AND THE RISE OF ISIS IN AFGHANISTAN

The Afghan government announced the death of former Taliban leader Mullah Omar on July 29, 2015, and the Taliban confirmed the report the subsequent day. Widespread knowledge of Mullah Omar's death will exacerbate existing fractures within the Taliban and accelerate a power grab among several prominent individuals who have fundamental disagreements over the objectives of the movement. This inflection could ultimately make permanent major divisions within the group. A unity shura, or council, is now arbitrating the leadership dispute. Al-Qaeda leader Ayman al-Zawahiri has issued a video statement pledging allegiance to Akhtar Mohammad Mansour, who had been Mullah Omar's de facto deputy and is the preferred choice of Pakistan. Zawahiri likely pledged in order to reinforce this candidate and to preclude AQ groups from pledging to the Islamic State of Iraq and al-Sham (ISIS). ISIS will likely exploit these tensions to gain fighters and resources as it expands its presence and operations in Afghanistan and Pakistan. Some Taliban elements such as the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan have already pledged to ISIS. Both conditions will likely accelerate violence in Afghanistan, undermine prospects for a negotiated peace settlement, and create a competitive environment among jihadist groups in Afghanistan that will threaten its future security. U.S. policy makers must consider the likelihood of these deteriorating conditions and re-evaluate planned troop withdrawal timelines.

Fourteen years after the invasion of Afghanistan, when Taliban leader Mullah Omar disappeared from the public eye, the Afghan government and the Taliban have both publically admitted that Mullah Omar is deceased. The Taliban, knowing that Mullah Omar was the central unifying node to the movement, kept his death a secret in an effort to maintain unity within the movement. The Afghan Presidential Palace had not made an effort to bring the truth to light because they welcomed a unified movement that seemed to be moving toward reconciliation. However, on July 29, 2015, something in their calculus changed. The Taliban, despite their best efforts, was increasingly divided over the objectives of the organization. Dissent was growing within its ranks, and many began to question the authenticity of their leadership. When the government felt the evidence of Mullah Omar's death would soon be too insurmountable to deny, they publically announced that he had died two years ago, in April 2013, in a hospital in Pakistan. This was a major blow to both the Taliban movement and prospects for peace in Afghanistan. As the Taliban scramble to select a legitimate successor to their befallen leader, disaffected allies and individuals are distancing themselves from the movement. The fracturing of the Taliban will continue to accelerate, expediting violence and fighting throughout Afghanistan. The Islamic State of Iraq and al-Sham (ISIS), which has already established a foothold in Afghanistan, will seek to exploit the resulting divisions and disenfranchised subgroups so that it can expand in the region. Ultimately, confirmation of Mullah Omar's death will

reshape the insurgency in Afghanistan by exacerbating already existing fractures within the Taliban movement—a trend that will neutralize prospects for peace talks, increase violence, and facilitate the growth of ISIS in Afghanistan and beyond.

WHO WAS MULLAH OMAR?

Mullah Omar was a mujahideen, or "holy warrior," who fought the Soviets in Afghanistan during the 1980s. He created and led the Taliban movement in 1994 and rose to national leadership when the Taliban seized control of Kabul in September 1996. To his fighters, Mullah Omar was a military, political and religious hero-the man who had grown a small group of inspired students into a national emirate—the reason for their enduring fight for justice. To other jihadist groups, he bore the religious title of "Commander of the Faithful," or Emir al-Mu'minin, which he had claimed in Kandahar on April 4, 1996. This title earned him the fealty of such jihadist groups as the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU), the East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM), and al-Qaeda leaders Osama bin Laden³ and Ayman al-Zawahiri.⁴ Mullah Omar was not seen in public after the U.S. invasion of Afghanistan in 2001, but his elevated religious status ensured the continued loyalty of Taliban fighters and other jihadist groups for more than a decade as the Taliban continued to claim itself as the legitimate government of Afghanistan in exile. Reports indicated that Mullah Omar was hospitalized in Pakistan in 2011,5 and recent reports confirming his death indicate that he died only two years later

in 2013. The Taliban has been fracturing ever since, primarily over disagreements over the group's ultimate objectives and the prospect of negotiating with the Afghan government. The public confirmation in July 2015 of Mullah Omar's death will exacerbate existing fractures within the Taliban and likely divide the movement, thereby accelerating rising violence in Afghanistan and allowing ISIS to exploit disenfranchised subgroups so that it can expand its power and influence in the region.

EFFECTS ON THE TALIBAN

The focal point of prior divisions within the Taliban's leadership council had been a power struggle between Mullah Omar's two deputies, Mullah Mohammad Akhtar Mansour and Mullah Abdul Qayyum Zakir, which escalated in 2013. Akhtar Mansour was appointed as the Taliban's "deputy leader" in 2010,6 and he has likely served as de facto leader of the Taliban since Mullah Omar's reported hospitalization in 2011. Akhtar Mansour signaled willingness to participate in peace talks with the Afghan government in 2012,7 alienating more hardline military commanders both on the ground and within the Taliban's senior leadership. Akhtar Mansour's major rival is Qayyum Zakir, a former Guantanamo Bay detainee who became the chief military commander of the Taliban after returning to Afghanistan in 2010. Zakir is committed to continuing the armed struggle against the Afghan government and is therefore opposed to the peace talks. In December of 2013, a statement attributed to Mullah Omar demoted Zakir from his position as the Taliban's chief military commander, making Akhtar Mansour the sole deputy.8 In April 2014, Zakir fully retired from the Taliban's leadership council according to sources within the Taliban, although Afghan officials speculated that Akhtar Mansour had actually forced Zakir to step down after Zakir challenged him to prove Mullah Omar was still alive. 9 According to Afghanistanbased researcher Casey Garrett Johnson, Zakir still commands "arguably the largest insurgent front inside Afghanistan" and has continued to pursue independent operations.10 Zakir therefore constitutes one source of friction within the Taliban at the expense of Akhtar Mansour's de facto or de jour leadership of the Taliban.

A shura met outside of Quetta, Pakistan on July 30, 2015, one day after the government announced Mullah Omar's death, and selected Akhtar Mansour as the new leader of the Taliban and Emir al-Mu'minin.¹¹ However, it is unclear whether the shura had full participation and several senior Taliban members reportedly walked out of the meeting in protest, demonstrating the growing rift within the Taliban's core leadership.¹² Those who challenged Akhtar Mansour's appointment are calling for him to step down or be forcibly removed in favor of a more hardline leader.¹³ One of the leading contenders to replace Akhtar Mansour is Mullah Omar's son, Mullah Yaqoob. Yaqoob graduated from a prominent religious seminary in 2014 and seems to be seeking to replace his father.¹⁴ In fact, Yaqoob may even have been responsible for the recent revelation of Mullah

Omar's death, having convened a meeting of senior Taliban commanders several days prior to the Afghan government's announcement of Mullah Omar's death in order to officially reveal that his father was dead, according to three senior Taliban members who attended the meeting. 15 It is likely Yaqoob intended to publically confirm his father's death in an effort to take control of the Taliban himself, unify the deteriorating movement, and redirect it away from both Pakistani control and negotiations with the Afghan government. Controversy surrounding peace talks directly with the Afghan government, which were held in Murree, Pakistan on July 7, 2015, could have prompted Yaqoob to act at this time in order to capitalize upon dissent within the movement over the talks. While Yaqoob's position on peace talks is unclear, several prominent military commanders, including Zakir, reportedly still back him, according to sources close to the Taliban. 16 It is likely, therefore, that Yaqoob sees direct talks with the Afghan government as a red line. Furthermore, although Yaqoob is only twenty-six years old and has limited leadership experience, his religious training and blood relation to Mullah Omar give him some legitimacy.

Sirajuddin Haqqani is another potential rival to Akhtar Mansour who may seek to lead the Taliban movement. The Taliban's leadership shura that initially appointed Akhtar Mansour as the leader of the Taliban on July 30 also reportedly appointed both Sirajuddin Haqqani and Maulavi Haibatullah Akhunzada, Haqqani Network (HQN) members, as deputies to Akhtar Mansour, according to Taliban commanders present at the meeting.¹⁷ The next day, the shura granted Sirajuddin the title "operational commander" of the Taliban, a position that would allow him to dictate operational issues for the entire movement.18 Sirajuddin is a hardline leader. The Haqqani Network, a group operating closely with Pakistan's Inter-Service Intellligence (ISI), perpetuates spectacular attacks against the Afghan government and civilians using its own resources and command, but branding them under the Taliban imprimatur. The ISI and the shura may have given Sirajuddin this new capacity in an attempt to appease militant commanders who opposed Akhtar Mansour's soft stance on negotiations. Alternatively, they might have aimed to forestall a different leadership challenge. Sirajuddin is an experienced commander, having been in operational control of HON since 2003, when he succeeded his father, Jalaluddin Haqqani.¹⁹ On July 31, 2015, multiple sources from within the Taliban reported that Jalaluddin Haqqani died over a year earlier,20 indicating that the Haqqani network is also preparing to absorb overt leadership changes at this time, concurrent with leadership shifts within the Taliban. Like Zakir, Sirajuddin Haqqani is an operational commander whose influence within the Taliban movement is based upon his ability to control powerful militant networks on the ground as well as his leadership of networks within Waziristan.

Opposition to Akhtar Mansour is not reserved solely to militant commanders. Another prominent dissenter is Tayyeb Agha, who may hold sway instead among some pro-peace talk Taliban members. Agha is the former head of the Taliban's political office in Doha, Qatar, but resigned from his position on August 4, 2015. Agha stated that Akhtar Mansour was appointed "outside the country and from the people who are residing outside the country," likely referring to Pakistan. He considered this method of appointment "a historical mistake." Akhtar Mansour reportedly bypassed Tayyeb Agha, the head of the Taliban's political office based in Doha, Qatar, in his decision to send representatives to Murree. Agha's mission as head of the political office was to engage in diplomacy and advocate peace talks. Agha likely resigned, however, because he was not informed about Mullah Omar's death. His resignation signals that divisions within the Taliban are not limited to the issue of negotiations with the Afghan government, but also involve controversy over the movement's relationship to Pakistan and the role it played in suppressing the information about Mullah Omar.

A unity shura consisting of two hundred high-ranking Taliban members and commanders convened beginning on August 5, 2015 in order to resolve the leadership dispute created by the contested shura council decision on July 30. According to Mullah Hameedullah, a member of the unity shura, Mullah Omar's family "gave authority to the Unity Shura" and would accept "whatever decision they take." On August 6, Pakistan cleric, Maulana Sami Darul Haq, who is known as the "Father of the Taliban" because he leads the Haqqani Madrassa in Pakistan where Mullah Omar and others studied, offered to mediate the shura. He told Reuters that he would arrange for the members of the two rival factions to sit down with each other, in the presence of leading religious scholars, and resolve the dispute amicably; however, it is unclear whether he is in fact in command. 24

Akhtar Mansour, Pakistan's ISI, and others seem also to be recognizing this shura's authority to mediate. The two main contenders to succeed Mullah Omar are Akhtar Mansour and Yaqoob. Yaqoob holds the backing of several militant commanders who are crucial to the group's cohesion. However, since the meeting convened, Akhtar Mansour has garnered both religious and political support that could tip the balance in his favor. Despite Maulana Sami Darul Haq's initial offer to arbitrate the official shura, he reportedly pledged allegiance to Mansour in a speech at his madrassa on August 6,25 meaning Mansour is likely backed by Pakistan and its affiliates in the Taliban. On the same day, the new head of the Taliban's political office in Qatar, Sher Abbas Stankzai, pledged support to Mansour and encouraged others to do the same in a public statement on August 6.26 The leader of al-Qaeda, Ayman al-Zawahiri, pledged allegiance to Akhtar Mansour on August 13, granting the latter religious authority within the global network of jihadist fighters. 27 These statements may have been individual expressions of loyalty, but they could also be orchestrated by Pakistan's ISI in support of its favored candidate.

The shura is expected²⁸ to last several weeks, leaving the Taliban leaderless when they are most vulnerable to splintering, defections, and other internal threats. Mansour may possess

global and regional support, however Zakir's potential support for Yaqoob may provide Yaqoob with a high level of local influence. Either leader therefore risks losing an essential source of the Taliban movement's power and influence. The growing schism between core Taliban leadership and ground fighters could encourage the Quetta shura to elevate an individual who can marshal the support of proven military leaders including Zakir or Sirajuddin in an effort to reestablish operational control over at least some of the Taliban's armed factions. Yaqoob may represent such an individual, but there could be other contenders. Several prominent local commanders oppose the peace talks and continue to launch operations without the shura's consent, including Mullah Baz Mohammad, a military commander and a member of the Noorzai clan within the Durrani tribe, and Mansour Dadullah, influential member of the Kakar tribe.29 Mansour Dadullah already leads his own Taliban splinter group, the Feday-e Mahaz, or "suicide brigade," which acts independently of Taliban command in the Pashtun areas of Afghanistan and Pakistan. The Taliban risks falling into direct infighting between factions as the leadership crisis continues, as demonstrated by reports claiming Taliban fighters clashed in Herat province30 on August 3 and August 15, and Faryab province³¹ on August 2 regarding disagreements over leadership.

The Taliban's senior leadership therefore faces a crisis of legitimacy among its fighters. At minimum, Zakir's support will likely be required for Mullah Omar's successor to secure support of these armed factions, which are particularly effective in the south, namely Helmand and Kandahar. The Taliban's official website released a public announcement in Zakir's name on July 31, 2015, stating that Zakir had no disagreements with Akhtar Mansour and fully supported his leadership.32 However, pro-Akhtar Mansour elements control the website, and, judging by Zakir's actions to date, likely faked the letter.33 Militant commanders will likely treat Yaqoob with skepticism given his lack of military or leadership experience while disputing Akhtar Mansour for his willingness to negotiate. Many Taliban fighters will likely remain loyal to their local leaders over the movement's central leadership, which could fuel continued fragmentation within the movement.

Akhtar Mansour may emerge the leader due to the support of several of the most prominent religious and political leaders and his leadership experience. If so, some prominent commanders such as Zakir would likely break off from the group and pursue independent interests while undermining the objectives of the Taliban's leadership. Alternatively, Akhtar Mansour would likely lose factions of fighters while retaining at least nominal allegiance from the core leaders. Smaller rogue groups similar to the Feday-e Mahaz would emerge and operate autonomously from the Taliban. Prominent commanders such as Zakir would continue to run their own semi-autonomous brigades, while maintaining their leadership within the Taliban in an effort to strengthen the anti-government front throughout the country. Akhtar Mansour's success as a leader rests on his ability to

maintain the loyalty of as many of these militant factions as he can. Akhtar Mansour has already shifted his narrative regarding peace talks in an effort to prioritize unity over negotiations. On August 2, an audio statement attributed to Akhtar Mansour assured his commitment to the enduring jihad, and claimed that reports of peace talks facilitated by Pakistan were "enemy propaganda."³⁴

By contrast, if Yaqoob is selected, some militant commanders may unite under one leadership. However, it is unlikely that veteran commanders such as Zakir would actually be subservient to Yaqoob, who is young and inexperienced. While the nominal power would lie with Yaqoob, actual command power would likely continue to stem from his more experienced subordinates, undermining the movement's unity. Yaqoob's selection could also damage the Taliban's influence in Afghanistan and abroad.

The initial shura council on July 30 named Akhtar Mansour the Emir al-Mu'minin, a title that is granted to the one true religious authority of the broader Muslim community. If the unity shura retracts this title, it makes the title seem arbitrary and artificial, giving it less weight among both Afghans and international groups. Furthermore, now that several prominent religious authorities have pledged allegiance to Akhtar Mansour, Yaqoob does not possess the same global significance as his competitor. It is also possible that if Akhtar Mansour is left out of a leadership position, he will split from the militancy and pursue diplomacy, eventually integrating into the Afghan government as a political party. This move would resemble that of some leaders from the jihadist group, Hizb-i-Islami, who broke ties with more militant leaders in 2004 to integrate into the Afghan government. Like Hizb-i-Islami, the Taliban could have a political wing and a militant wing that would work neither in conjunction with nor against each other.

If the Taliban hopes to remain unified and strong, Sirajuddin Haggani must be satisfied. For now, this could mean allowing him to retain his title as operational commander or a senior position within the organization. The Haqqani network is one of if not the most powerful part of the Taliban. They have potent and sophisticated military capabilities, regional and global allies, funding from Pakistan, and a vast network of illicit trade routes and resources. They have hosted and trained international terrorist groups such as the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU) and al-Qaeda. If Sirajuddin is cut out of the leadership, he could see an opportunity to split from the Taliban core, assert his militant dominance, and absorb many of the Taliban's hardline fighters. Even if he is included in the current leadership as a deputy, and even if Akhtar Mansour pursues peace talks, Sirajuddin will likely continue to pursue autonomous military operations. This will include spectacular attacks around Kabul in order to undermine the capabilities of NATO and the Afghan National Security Forces (ANSF).

RISE OF VIOLENCE IN AFGHANISTAN

Continued major attacks by the Taliban and the Haqqani Network against civilian, ANSF, and NATO targets during the current contest for leadership of the Taliban demonstrate that fractures within the movement are unlikely to result in a decrease in attacks by Taliban fighters. These attacks likely indicate that some of the Taliban's senior leadership, including the Haqqani Network, remains committed to maintaining the image of strength and resistance amidst the leadership crisis. In their first attack since the selection of Akhtar Mansour as the new leader, likely HQN militants detonated a suicide vehicleborne improvised explosive device (VBIED) near an Afghan National Army base one hundred kilometers south of Kabul on August 6, killing six and wounding dozens more.35 On August 7, 2015, Taliban militants launched a series of attacks on Kabul in the deadliest assault on the capital since 2011,³⁶ conducting three suicide blasts against an ANA base, police academy, and a U.S. army base inside the city of Kabul, killing over fifty civilians and soldiers and wounding hundreds.³⁷ On August 10, a VBIED targeting a NATO convoy exploded near the entrance to Kabul airport, killing at least five and wounding sixteen.38 All three attacks are signature HQN attacks. A similar attack occurred in the northern province of Kunduz, where a suicide vehicle-borne explosive detonated at a meeting of militiamen, killing twenty nine.³⁹ This attack is also signature for the HQN, however may have alternately been conducted by the IMU. The intensity of the attacks and the selectivity of the targets was likely intended to convey to both Taliban ground fighters and coalition forces that the jihad against the government and NATO will continue.

It is possible that even some pro-peace talk leaders were not actually looking to arrive at a settlement, but rather prove their willingness to negotiate (or responsiveness to Pakistani coercion) in an effort to garner domestic and international legitimacy. The Haqqani network's participation, for example, likely reflects an effort to satisfy both Pakistan and Taliban leadership, but probably does not indicate a genuine intent by the Haqqani network to reach a peace settlement.

At the present there is little inherent incentive for the Taliban militants to reach a settlement because the factions within the Taliban are, in aggregate, in a stronger military position than the Afghan Government. They are also potentially in a stronger negotiating position, given that President Ghani appears more likely to make concessions to Pakistan than former President Karzai. Nevertheless, the Afghan National Security Forces increasingly struggled to maintain the stalemate in their first year leading the fight against insurgents after the conclusion of the U.S. combat mission in Afghanistan in December 2014.⁴⁰ Fighters linked to the Taliban have seized and held numerous district centers across the country from January to July 2015 and have come close to capturing at least one major city, Kunduz

City, in their campaign to expand into northern Afghanistan. 41 Moreover, the ANSF is suffering a more than fifty percent increase in casualties compared to 2014, according to the New York Times. 42 Pakistan's interests may tip the balance, however, because August 2015 may be an ideal time for the ISI to reach a settlement. Taliban members have participated in several rounds of peace talks this summer, likely the result of a shift in Pakistan's calculus and their subsequent coercion of several leading members of the Taliban, such as Mansour and the Haqqanis. After President Ghani took office in October 2014, he expended tremendous political capital in an unprecedented effort to reconcile with Pakistan and convince it that his administration is a friendly and cooperative neighbor. 43 Since then, Pakistan played a crucial role delivering senior Taliban leaders to the negotiating table for the first round of talks on July 7.44 Pakistan's unprecedented efforts to facilitate peace talks signal that Pakistan has a vested interest in the reconciliation process. It is possible that Ghani offered them something extraordinary: a friendly Afghan government that recognizes the Durand line (the disputed border between Afghanistan and Pakistan).

Still, senior Taliban members who desire negotiations with the Afghan government are at a disadvantage. Prior to the announcement of Mullah Omar's death, the Taliban participated in several meetings with the Afghan government and international actors under Akhtar Mansour's leadership, a promising step toward an eventual negotiated peace. However, the threat of disunity following Mullah Omar's death is forcing the Taliban leadership to postpone indefinitely or cease negotiations, despite Akhtar Mansour's previous pro-talk stance, demonstrating the difficulty of sustaining senior Taliban buy-in amidst a growing leadership crisis.45 Even if Akhtar Mansour were to lead the Taliban and continue to pursue talks, the resulting fragmentation of the movement would ensure that any negotiated settlement would likely fail to bring about immediate peace in Afghanistan, as ground fighters would continue to wage war regardless of the leadership's command. Of course, Zakir's rejection of the peace talks previously was likely to result in such continued violence in any case.

The fracturing of the Taliban will likely create competing jihadist groups fighting against both the government and each other, which will accelerate the already deteriorating security situation in Afghanistan in the second half of 2015. If large groups break off from the core movement, they will likely seek to control their own terrain, control resources and recruits, and assert their dominance over other militant factions. This fracturing would create a multi-front intra-jihadist civil war throughout the country. Furthermore, attacks on NATO and the ANSF will likely increase as groups look to prove themselves as the dominant movement. The Haqqani Network in particular will likely increase its spectacular attacks on civilians, Afghan government entities, international organizations, and Western forces.

ACCELERATING THE RISE OF ISIS

The power vacuum within militant networks in Afghanistan will also create new opportunities for other militant groups to project force in Afghanistan, such as ISIS's Wilayat Khorasan. ISIS poses a direct challenge to Taliban social control in Nangarhar that it seeks seek to expand into other provinces as their influence grows. General John Campbell, commander of NATO Operation Resolute support, asserted on July 20, 2015, that ISIS has become "operationally emergent in Afghanistan." ⁴⁶

ISIS will likely seek to absorb militant elements of the Taliban that desire to continue the war against the ANSF. On August 5 ISIS's Wilayat Khorasan released an audio statement in which the speaker challenged the "puppet government." This is the first time ISIS has directly threatened the ANSF and reflects a direct appeal by ISIS to Taliban fighters who wish to continue the fight against the Afghan government. If Akhtar Mansour and his followers continue to pursue peace talks, large numbers of Taliban fighters, including core members, foreign fighters, and affiliated groups who want to continue the fight, may see ISIS as a more viable option for continuing the jihad than the Taliban.

The Taliban's admission of Mullah Omar's death also validates ISIS's propaganda campaign in Afghanistan, which has focused on undermining the Taliban on the grounds that Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi is the rightful leader of the faithful because Mullah Omar is dead. On July 12, before Mullah Omar's death was announced, ISIS released an audio statement claiming that Mullah Omar was dead and accusing Taliban members of fighting for Pakistan's Inter-Service Intelligence (ISI).48 ISIS likewise argued in its English-language magazine Dabiq, released on the same day, that pledges to Mullah Omar had been invalidated once ISIS's leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi became the "caliph." ⁴⁹ According to Islamic tradition, upon the death of the Emir al-Mu'minin, all those who had pledged allegiance are released-that is, any successor does not necessarily inherit the deceased's followers. 50 Baghdadi's claim is therefore reinforced by the death of Mullah Omar, which releases all former pledges for the taking.

ISIS had already achieved several successes in winning over factions prior to the confirmation of Mullah Omar's death, persuading five senior Tehrik-I Taliban Pakistan (TTP) officials, ⁵¹ a faction of the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU), ⁵² and various Taliban fighters to shift allegiance in late 2014. These elements had constituted the core membership of ISIS in Afghanistan prior to the confirmed death of Mullah Omar. Recent events likely drove the IMU and its leader, Uzman Gazi, to release a video on August 6, pledging bayat, or allegiance, to Baghdadi. ⁵³ The trend of shifting allegiances to Baghdadi may accelerate, and some splinter groups in the tribal area along the Afghanistan-Pakistan border which had previously affiliated with the TTP may begin to support ISIS going forward. On August 3 a jihadist group known as the

Baitullah Mehsud Caravan, operating out of Waziristan, Pakistan, pledged allegiance to ISIS via a message on Twitter. ⁵⁴ Not much is known about this group, which could be a new formation, a branded class of ISIS fighters, or a TTP-linked group that has switched sides. All three trends are likely to occur with greater frequency if the Taliban movement continues to fragment. In addition to recruiting fighters, ISIS likely aimed to expand its social control in Afghanistan through coercive means. ISIS Wilayat Khorasan released a video on August 10 of fighters, allegedly in Mohmand district, Pakistan, executing ten men whom they accused of cooperating with the Taliban and the Afghan government in Nangarhar. ⁵⁵ ISIS would likely succeed in Afghanistan by exploiting ideological, ethnic and tribal tensions within the Taliban and the population.

Furthermore, fighters who feel disillusioned with the infighting amongst Taliban senior leaders could choose to distance themselves from the movement. ISIS will likely seek to capitalize on local tensions to provide Taliban fighters with an identifiable alternative. IMU's new pledge of allegiance will likely exacerbate fighting in the north, where IMU historically operates, over resources and recruits. The provincial governor of the northern province of Kunduz, one of the focal points of the Taliban's 2015 campaign, reported on August 3 that fighters loyal to Akhtar Mansour arrested sixty rogue fighters who subsequently escaped to join the ISIS movement in Afghanistan, demonstrating this likelihood. ⁵⁶ ISIS's base of fighters could propagate such that it becomes operationally dominant over groups of Taliban fighters, as well as parts of the ANSF.

Mullah Omar's death might also empower ISIS strategically, beyond the scope of Afghanistan and Pakistan, although Zawahiri's pledge to Akhtar Mansour likely mitigates the risk that al-Qaeda franchises will pledge to Baghdadi.

ISIS nonetheless has key vulnerabilities in Afghanistan that give the Taliban some strategic advantage. The Taliban have deep historic roots in Afghanistan and a large Pashtun base of support. Furthermore, despite the Taliban leadership's relationship to al-Qaeda, the majority of Taliban supporters have historically been concerned primarily with the Emirate of Afghanistan, not with the global caliphate. In addition, the majority of Afghans generally do not support indiscriminate civilian casualties, which is why the Taliban has made an effort to publically discourage civilian targets.⁵⁷ In this regard, ISIS's extreme tactics could alienate many Afghans.

CONCLUSION

The ANSF appears unlikely to be able to maintain even current levels of stability. This was true even prior to the confirmation of Mullah Omar's death.⁵⁹ The prospect not of a unified insurgency, but of many insurgencies, is a considerable threat to the Afghan government's ability to maintain security in the near future. The ANSF has demonstrated that it lacks the sufficient resources, intelligence and air support to retake

lost ground, such as districts in Helmand and Kandahar. The ANSF has also not been able to protect districts in the north, especially those in Kunduz and Badakhshan, where Taliban have gained considerable ground in this summer offensive. Afghan civilians will likely turn to their traditional bases of support for protection, including ethnic and tribal militias, as the ANSF increasingly fails to curb the rising momentum of Taliban fighters. Atta Mohammed Noor, acting governor of Balkh province, has already said he is prepared to command his own army to take on the insurgent problem in the north if the central government fails to do so.⁵⁸ This would accelerate the failing legitimacy of the central government and fuel greater instability.

A negotiated settlement with part of the Taliban movement would fail to bring about immediate peace in Afghanistan. The Afghan government will nonetheless likely continue to pursue reconciliation with moderate Taliban members, while attempting to go on the offensive against the militant factions. On August 6, joint forces launched operations in several districts throughout Kabul, Zabul, Sar-e Pul, Logar and Nangarhar provinces, successfully clearing militants out of their safe havens. ⁶⁰ The Taliban has conducted the majority of the offensive operations in the summer offensive, so the ANSF's recent counter-offensive is a change in strategy that attempts to capitalize on infighting within the movement. The counter-offensive failed to reclaim captured terrain, however, indicating that the ANSF is unlikely to regain the momentum in the second half of 2015.

Fragmentation within the Taliban network translates into gains for ISIS in both Afghanistan and globally. Ground fighters frustrated with the peace negotiations may choose to defect to ISIS in order to continue their jihad against the Afghan government, and possibly to become a part of the global ISIS caliphate. ISIS already has a strong foothold in Afghanistan, and will almost certainly grow in strength and influence in the wake of Mullah Omar's death. An increased foothold in Afghanistan will constitute an expansion of ISIS's global caliphate and provide ISIS with resources and recruits. ISIS has furthermore begun to absorb militant groups formerly allied to Mullah Omar outside of Afghanistan, and is therefore generating increasing momentum globally.

Afghanistan presents a unique opportunity for the U.S. in its fight against terror, especially ISIS. In a meeting with Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Martin Dempsey and Commander of NATO forces in Afghanistan General John Campbell on July 19, President Ghani proposed to make Afghanistan a "regional counter-terrorism hub" for operations in Central Asia and the Middle East. ⁶¹ Such an agreement would likely entail more training and equipment for the ANSF, as well as a permanent U.S. presence in Afghanistan, from which the U.S. could conduct regional operations. Through such a policy the U.S. could help deter a Taliban resurgence and better monitor the terrorist threat from within Afghanistan

from groups such as al-Qaeda and ISIS. It would also allow the U.S. to continue its campaign against ISIS in Afghanistan, and prevent it from gaining significant territory.

The United States must recognize the fragmentation of the Taliban is a source of risk to Afghanistan's security and an accelerant to violence. The U.S. should therefore reconsider its 2016 drawdown plan so that it can continue to train and assist the ANSF against the changing insurgency. The U.S. troop withdrawal would deprive the ANSF of vital resources as it confronts the twin challenges of the Taliban and ISIS.

Hannah Byrne, John Krzyzaniak, and Qasim Khan are Afghanistan research interns at ISW.

Twitter: @TheStudyofWar

NOTES

- I. Damon Mehl, "The Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan opens a door to the Islamic State," Combating Terrorism Center, July 29, 2015, https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-islamic-movement-of-uzbekistan-opens-a-door-to-the-islamic-state.
- 2. Tawil, Camille. 2011. Brothers in Arms: The Story of al-Qa'ida and the Arab Jihadists. Saqi Books, London. Ch.10.
- 3. "Guest Post: The Three Functions of UBL's "Greater Pledge" to Mullah Omar (2001-2006-2014)," January 8, 2015, http://jihadology.net/2015/01/08/guest-post-the-three-functions-of-ubls-greater-pledge-to-mullah-omar-2001-2006-2014/.
- 4. Thomas Joscelyn, "Al Qaeda renews its oath of allegiance to Taliban leader Mullah Omar," Long War Journal, July 21, 2014, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2014/07/al_qaeda_renews_its.php.
- 5. Gareth Porter, "U.S. Uses Peace Talks to divide Taliban from Pakistan," Inter Press Service, May 3I, 20II, http://www.ipsnews.net/20II/05/us-uses-peace-talks-to-divide-taliban-from-pakistan/.
- 6. Dexter Filkins and Pir Zubair Shah, "After Arrests, Taliban Promote a Fighter," New York Times, March 24, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/03/25/world/asia/25afghan.html.
- 7. Matthew Rosenberg and Taimoor Shah, "Taliban Hint at Softer Line in Talks with Afghan Officials," New York Times, December 22, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/23/world/asia/taliban-hint-at-softer-line-in-talks-with-afghan-officials.html?_r=0.
- 8. "Taliban Forces Desperate to Hear from Their Absent Leader, Mullah Omar," Daily Beast May I, 20I3, http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/20I3/05/0I/taliban-forces-desperate-to-hear-from-their-absent-leader-mullah-omar.html.
- 9. Margherita Stancati, "Afghan Taliban's Chief Military Commander Steps Down," The Wall Street Journal, April 27, 2014, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SBI0001424052702304393704579527782517

- 767164; Margherita Stancati, "Taliban Leadership Decision Sows Discord," The Wall Street Journal, July 31, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/taliban-leadership-transition-sows-discord-1438384054.
- IO. Casey Garrett Johnson "Who's in Charge of the Taliban," Foreign Policy, July 29, 2015, https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/07/29/whosin-charge-of-the-taliban/.
- II. Jibran Ahmad, "Afghan Taliban name a new leader, but peace talks delayed," Reuters, July 30, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/07/30/us-afghanistan-taliban-pakistan-idUSKCN0Q41EX20150730; "Taliban Pledge Allegiance to Mullah Akhtar Mohammad Mansour as 'Emir al Mu'minin,'" BBC Persian, July 31, 2015, http://www.bbc.com/persian/afghanistan/2015/07/150731_k04_taliban_new_leader.
- 12. Painda Hikmat, "Omar's family, others oppose new Taliban supremo," Pajhwok, July 31, 2015, http://www.pajhwok.com/en/2015/07/31/mullah-omar%E2%80%99s-family-others-opposemansoor-appointment.
- 13. Shereena Qazi, "Taliban leaders dispute appointment of Mullah Mansoor," Al Jazeera, August 4, 2015, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/07/taliban-leaders-dispute-appointment-mullah-mansoor-I50731151533576.html.
- 14. Rahimullah Yusufzai, "Amid uncertainty over Mulla Omar's fate... Power struggle flares up in Afghan Taliban movement," The News, July 27, 2015, http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-13-38799-Amid-uncertainty-over-Mulla-Omar%E2%80%99s-fatePower-struggle-flares-up-in-Afghan-Taliban-movement.
- 15. Margherita Stancati, "Taliban Leadership Decision Sows Discord."
- I6. "Amid uncertainty over Mulla Omar's fate...Power struggle flares up in Afghan Taliban movement," The News, July 27, 2015, http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-13-38799-Amid-uncertainty-over-Mulla-Omar%E2%80%99s-fatePower-struggle-flares-up-in-Afghan-Taliban-movement; "Mullah Omar: Taliban choose deput Mansour as successor," BBC, July 30, 2015, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-33721074.
- 17. "Afghan Taliban Appoints New Leader, Selects Haqqani Network Official as a Deputy," SITE Intelligence Group, July 31, 2015, https://ent.siteintelgroup.com/Jihadist-News/afghan-taliban-appoints-new-leader-selects-haqqani-network-official-as-a-deputy.html.
- 18. Taimoor Shah and Rod Nordland, "Taliban Pick New Chief and 2 Hard-Line Deputies," New York Times, July 31, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/01/world/asia/taliban-leader-announcement.html.
- 19. Jeffrey A. Dressler, "The Haqqani Network," Institute for the Study of War, October, 2010, http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Haqqani_Network_0.pdf.
- 20. Ali Akbar, "Jalaluddin Haqqani is dead, say Taliban sources," Dawn, July 31, http://www.dawn.com/news/1197598.
- 21. Jibran Ahmad, "New Taliban leader facing tension as top official quits," Reuters, August 4, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/08/04/us-afghanistan-taliban-idUSKCN0Q90SR20150804.

- 22. Jibran Ahmad, "New Taliban leader facing tension as top official quits."
- 23. "Facing dissent, Afghan Taliban meet to resolve leadership dispute," Dawn, August 5, 2015, http://www.dawn.com/news/1198392/facing-dissent-afghan-taliban-meet-to-resolve-leadership-dispute.
- 24. Jibran Ahmad, "Senior Pakistan cleric offeres to help Taliban heal leadership rift," Reuters, August 6, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/08/06/afghanistan-taliban-idUSKCNoQBIX520150806.
- 25. "Endorsement: Samiul Haq swears allegiance to new Taliban chief," Tribune, August 6, 2015, http://tribune.com.pk/story/933034/endorsement-samiul-haq-swears-allegiance-to-new-taliban-chief/.
- 26. Jibran Ahmad, "Senior Pakistan cleric offeres to help Taliban heal leadership rift."
- 27. "Zawahiri Pledges Allegiance to New Afghan Taliban Leader in Audio Speech," SITE Intelligence Group, August 13, 2015, https://ent.siteintelgroup.com/Multimedia/zawahiri-pledges-allegiance-to-new-afghan-taliban-leader-in-audio-speech.html.
- 28. "More resignations as Taliban try to heal leadership rift," Dawn, August 7, 2015, http://www.dawn.com/news/1198801.
- 29. Rahimullah Yusufzai, "Amid uncertainty over Mulla Omar's fate... Power struggle flares up in Afghan Taliban movement," The News, July 27, 2015, http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-13-38799-Amid-uncertainty-over-Mulla-Omar%E2%80%99s-fatePower-struggle-flares-up-in-Afghan-Taliban-movement.
- 30. "4 rebels killed in internal fight," Pajhwok, August 3, http://www.pajhwok.com/en/2015/08/03/4-rebels-killed-internal-fight; "Infighting Kills 15 Taliban in Herat," TOLO, August 14, 2015, http://www.tolonews.com/en/afghanistan/20893-infighting-kills-15-taliban-in-herat.
- 31. Qutbuddin Kohi, "17 Taliban perish in Faryab infighting, explosion," Pajhwok, August 2, 2015, http://www.pajhwok.com/en/2015/08/02/17-taliban-perish-faryab-infighting-explosion.
- 32. "Letter of clarification by the respected Mullah Abdul Qayyum Zakir, a member of Leadership Council of Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan," Shahamat, July 31, 2015, http://shahamat-english.com/letter-of-clarification-by-the-respected-mullah-abdul-qayyum-zakir-a-member-of-leadership-council-of-islamic-emirate-of-afghanistan/.
- 33. "Reviewing the Week: ISW Intelligence Summary July II-I8, 2015," Institute for the Study of War, July I8, 2015, http://campaign.r20.constantcontact.com/render?ca=67493abb-e506-4d3I-b887-c66a82If9b79&c=9d4f79d0-40d5-IIe3-8393-d4ae526edc76&ch=9edcf7a0-40d5-IIe3-848d-d4ae526edc76.
- 34, "New Taliban chief hints at further delay in talks," DAWN, August 2, 2015, http://www.dawn.com/news/1197945.
- 35. "Suicide bomb kills six in first Taliban attack since new leader announced," The Guardian, August 6, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/aug/06/taliban-suicide-truck-bomb-kills-six-inafghanistan.

- 36. "51 dead, hundreds wounded in lethal wave of Kabul bombings," relief web, August 8, 2015, http://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/51-dead-hundreds-wounded-lethal-wave-kabul-bombings.
- 37. Mirwais Harooni and Jessica Donati, "Attacks on army, police and U.S. special forces kill 50 in Kabul," Reuters, August 8, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/08/08/us-afghanistan-attackidUSKCNoQC1U920150808.
- 38. Sayed Hassib, "Car bomb explodes near Kabul airport, killing five," Reuters, August 10, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/08/10/us-afghanistan-blast-idUSKCNoQFoN6201508 10?feedType=RSS&feedName=worldNews.
- 39. "Death To Climbs to 29 in Kunduz Suicide Attack," TOLO, August 9, 2015, http://www.tolonews.com/en/afghanistan/20814-death-toll-climbs-to-29-in-kunduz-suicide-attack.
- 40. Joseph Goldstein, "Afghan Security Forces Struggle Just to Maintain Stalemate," New York Times, July 22, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/23/world/asia/afghan-security-forces-struggle-just-to-maintain-stalemate.html?_r=0.
- 41. "Taliban has a major northern Afghan city within its grasp for the first time since 2001," The Washington Post, June 22, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/taliban-has-a-major-afghan-city-within-its-grasp-for-the-first-time-since-2001/2015/06/22/b60741b0-18dd-11e5-93b7-5eddc056ad8a_story.html.
- 42. Joseph Goldstein, "Afghan Security Forces Struggle Just to Maintain Stalemate."
- 43. Moeed Yusuf and Scott Smith, "Ashraf Ghani's Pakistan Outreach," United States Institute of Peace, June 29, 2015, http://www.usip.org/publications/2015/06/29/ashraf-ghani-s-pakistan-outreach.
- 44. Tahir Khan, "Pakistan to host round two of Afghan peace talks," Express Tribune, July 26, 2015, http://tribune.com.pk/story/926601/afghan-peace-talks-pakistan-to-host-round-two/.
- 45. Jibran Ahmad, "Afghan Taliban name a new leader, but peace talks delayed."
- 46. David S. Cloud, "Islamic State could trip up U.S. plans to leave Afghanistan," LA Times, July 19, 2015, http://www.latimes.com/world/afghanistan-pakistan/la-fg-afghanistan-us-dempsey-20150719-story.html#page=I.
- 47. ISIS audio clip, Wali Bayan, August 5, 2015, https://archive.org/details/WaliBayan.
- 48, "IS' Khorasan Leader Suggests Mullah Omar is Dead, Calls Taliban ISIS Agent," SITE intelligence group, July 13, 2015, http://ent.siteintelgroup.com/Multimedia/is-khorasan-province-leader-suggests-mullah-omar-is-dead-claims-taliban-is-isi-agent.html.
- 49. Dabiq 10, https://ia801501.us.archive.org/8/items/Dabiq10/Dabiq10.pdf.
- 50. "Baghdadi vs. Omar: The Islamic State Hints at Fight with the Taliban," SITE intelligence group, January 27, 2015, http://news.

- siteintelgroup.com/blog/index.php/categories/jihad/entry/349-baghdadi-vs-omar-the-islamic-state-hints-at-fight-with-the-taliban.
- 51. "IS Releases Vido of Former TTP Spokesman Announcing Pledges to IS from Group Leaders in Afghanistan, Pakistan," SITE intelligence group, January II, 2015, http://ent.siteintelgroup.com/Multimedia/is-releases-video-of-former-ttp-spokesman-announcing-pledges-to-is-from-group-leaders-in-afghanistan-pakistan.html.
- 52. "Uzbek Group In Afghanistan Pledge Allegiance to Islamic State," Radio Free Europe, August 10, 2015, http://www.rferl.org/content/uzbek-group-in-afghanistan-behead-afghan-soldier/26928658. html; Edward Lemon, "IMU Pledges Allegiance to Islamic State," Eurasia Net, August I, 2015, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/74471.
- 53. "IMU Pledges Allegiance to IS Leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi," SITE Intelligence Group, August 6, 2015, http://ent.siteintelgroup.com/Jihadist-News/imu-pledges-allegiance-to-is-leader-abu-bakr-al-baghdadi.html.
- 54. "Baitullah Mehsud Caravan join ISIS in Pakistan's Waziristan," Khaama, August 3, 2015, http://www.khaama.com/baitullah-mehsud-caravan-join-isis-in-pakistans-waziristan-9559.
- 55. "IS' Khorasan Province Brutally Executes Enemy Tribesmen with Explosives in Video," SITE intelligence group, August 10, 2015, https://ent.siteintelgroup.com/Latest-Multimedia-from-Islamic-State-of-Iraq-ISI/is-khorasan-province-brutally-executes-enemy-tribesmen-with-explosives-in-video.html.
- 56. Hidayatullah Hamdard, "Mullah Umar's death leads to visible cracks among Taliban," Pajhwok, August 3, 2015, http://www.elections.pajhwok.com/en/2015/08/03/mullah-umar-s-death-leads-visible-cracks-among-taliban.
- 57. Sayed Jawad, "Taliban announce 'Khalid bin Walid' summer offensive in Afghanistan," Khaama, April 27, 2013, http://www.khaama.com/taliban-announce-khalid-bin-walid-summer-offensive-in-afghanistan-1374.
- 58. Syed Arif Musavi, "Noor Claims He Is Ready To Fight Insurgents In The North," TOLO, June II, 2015, http://www.tolonews.com/en/afghanistan/19964-noor-claims-he-is-ready-to-fight-insurgents-in-the-north.
- 59. Lauren McNally and Paul Bucala, "Afghanistan Report II: The Taliban Resurgent: Threats to Afghanistan's Security," Institute for the Study of War, March, 2015, http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/AFGH%20Report.pdf.
- 60. Zeerak Fahim, "Security posts to be increased in Khogyani zone," Pajhwok, August 6, 2015, http://www.pajhwok.com/en/subscription-required?redirect_from=428574; "17 Sarobi villages cleared of militants: official," Pajhwok, August 6, 2015, http://www.pajhwok.com/en/2015/08/06/17-sarobi-villages-cleared-militants-official; Ismail Sameem, "Afghan military helicopter crash kills all 17 on board," August 6, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/08/06/us-afghanistan-helicopter-idUSKCNoQBoQF20150806.
- 61. Jim Garamone, "Campbell: Afghan President Seeks Partnership in Counterterror Fight," July 19, 2015, http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=129304.